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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 12th MAY 2014, AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Barnes, Mr Bore, Mr Elliott, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton


County Councillor Susan van de Ven

IN ATTENDANCE
There were no members of the public

APOLOGIES
None

election of chairman

The clerk invited nominations for the position of chairman.  Dr Grindley proposed that Dr Oakley be re-elected as chairman of the council.  Mr Sutton seconded the proposal and all were agreed. Dr Oakley had previously said that he would be pleased to continue in office.
election of vice-chairman

Dr Oakley proposed that Dr Grindley be re-elected as Vice-Chairman.  Mrs Macintyre seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

Dr Oakley then took the chair and welcomed all to the meeting

election of the working parties, planning committee and other positions

As Dr Oakley had not received any proposals for changes, he proposed that, membership of the Working Parties, the Planning Committee and other positions remained as before, namely:

RECREATION AND AMENITIES WORKING PARTY

Mr Barnes, Mrs Macintyre, Mr McCreery and Mrs McFadzean

FINANCE WORKING PARTY

Mr Sutton, Dr Grindley, Dr Oakley and Mr McCreery

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Dr Grindley, Mrs Macintyre, Mr Sutton, Mr Bore and Mr Elliott

The working parties and the Planning Committee would each elect their own Chair

OTHER POSITIONS

Transport Representative: Dr Oakley

Recreation Ground Trust: Mrs McFadzean

Dovecote/Meadow: Mrs Macintyre

Police representative: Mr Barnes

Children and Youth: Mrs McFadzean

Village Hall representative: Dr Oakley

All were agreed.

declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

minutes of the previous meeting

One amendment was needed:

On page 8 in the last paragraph of the Planning Report, it was agreed that the planning meeting would be held on Monday, 14th April (not 14th February).

Dr Oakley proposed that, with this amendment, the Minutes of the previous Meeting, held on Monday, 7th April 2014, be signed as a true record.  Mr Bore seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

matters arising from the minutes

There were no matters arising.

level crossing closure

Dr Oakley reported as follows:

The inaugural meeting of the Project Board had met this afternoon.  Members were the County Council project team, Sean Cronin from Network Rail, representatives from Barrington Parish Council and Sustrans, Dr van de Ven and himself.  Dr Oakley explained that the Board’s role was to advise on, and influence, the selection of option process (GRIP3) regarding the closure of the level crossing.  The selection of option would decide on the bridge versus underpass issue both for the A10 crossing of the railway and the access to station platforms.

The initial meeting was concerned with setting out the remit and aims of the Board which were to oversee the process with specific attention to:

· Minimising the environmental aspect of closure.

· Improving the accessibility of Foxton and its Station

· Improving the convenience and safety for rail, vehicle, cycle users and pedestrians

· Reducing journey times on the A10

Other factors which would be important to consider would be the effect of closure on villages along the A10 corridor, Network Rail’s plans for Foxton Station and future services from the Station and, of course, the overall cost to benefit ratio of the selected option.  The option selection would be worked on over the coming months with public consultation planned for late autumn.  The next formal meeting of the Board would be in early September.

Dr Oakley said that the Board would meet every quarter, but that information would be fed back as an ongoing process.  It was possible that the City Deal might be a factor regarding access to the A10.

As Dr van de Ven needed to leave early, Dr Oakley asked her to give her report as the next item of business.

county councillor’s report

Dr van de Ven reported as follows:

She said that 16-19 year-old students should be aware that they could get a cycling subsidy of £40 per term if they attended their “Nearest Post-16 Education Centre” and were not claiming County subsidy for train or bus.

Papworth was moving to Addenbrookes, not Peterborough, and both District and County Councils had played a constructive role in lobbying for this.

Dr van de Ven said that, under the new County Committee system, she had joined the Highways and Community Infrastructure Committee.

Dr Oakley thanked Dr van de Ven for her report.

Dr van de Ven left the meeting at this point.

parish council website

Mr Elliott said that the council had now received the contract with the website providers for signature by the clerk, together with an invoice.  The invoice was for quite a large sum as it included hosting and support for one year (£200); website development (£250); a one-off payment for MySQL Setup (£47.82); and 2-year registration of the domain name www.foxtonparishcouncil.gov.uk (£150) making a total of £647.82

reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES
Mr McCreery reported as follows:

1.
Skatepark Project
The reinstatement work was now well underway with the reseeding due to have been carried out this day or the next.  The bund against the front wall of the park was removed yesterday in order that this area could also be seeded.
The new signs were now in place and both bins had been installed together with the seat contributed by the Women’s Institute.  Mr McCreery said that a letter of thanks to the WI would seem appropriate.  It was agreed that a letter to the WI was not necessary.
The official opening of the skatepark would take place on 18th May at 2.30pm, to be followed by some demonstrations.  There would be a competition and a barbecue available from 12.30pm prior to the opening.  Mr McCreery hoped to see as many councillors as possible at the opening ceremony.
2.
Trees
The pile of logs left over from the tree work on the South side of the Recreation Ground would be moved.  The logs had been left there at the request of residents in order that they could make use of them.
3.
Recreation Ground
The reseeding of the worn areas of the Recreation Ground would take place shortly.
The new picnic benches had now been installed on concrete bases.  The parish council had been offered an additional wooden picnic bench by Mr and Mrs Matthews for use on the Recreation Ground.  Mr McCreery had seen it and, apart from needing a coat of preservative, the bench was in good condition.

Although problems were experienced when people moved benches, it was agreed to accept the offer.
Some comment has been made about splits in the new wooden Play Area equipment.  Information had now been received from Norleg, the supplier of the Robinia wood used in the equipment, which would suggest that this was not a problem as some splitting was to be expected.
4.
Other
David Salmons had quoted £150 for repairing the block paving outside the school and Village Hall, including cutting back roots outside the school.  Mr McCreery said that he was not sure who should pay for this work.

There was some discussion about this, and, although it was understood that the block paving outside the school was the school’s responsibility, in this instance it was agreed that the council would pay for the repairs whilst making it clear that this should not be regarded as setting a precedent.
A meeting with the defibrillator supplier recommended by the Community Heartbeat Trust was due to take place later this month. 
Fields in Trust was again offering a “goodie box” for “Have a Field Day” events.  These could be incorporated into already scheduled events such as the School fete and if this was of interest Mr McCreery said he could pass on the details.

It was agreed that the “goodie box” might well be useful.
FINANCE

Mr Sutton referred to the council’s Annual Return for audit for the year ending 31st March 2014.  Mr Matthews had carried out the internal audit, confirmed that the council’s internal controls and procedures were in order, and had signed his section of the Annual Return.

Mr Sutton said that it remained for the council to answer various questions on governance contained in Section 2 of the Return all of which he recommended should be answered in the affirmative.  He then read out the questions.  Mr Sutton proposed that the answer to all the questions should be “yes”.  Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed.  Dr Oakley, as chairman, and the clerk then duly signed this section of the Return.

Mr Sutton asked that a vote of thanks to Mr Matthews be recorded in the Minutes for his work on the Annual Return.

Mr Sutton then gave details of the bank accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£13,432.78

(This included the 1st half of the 2013/14 precept in the sum of £12,125)

Current Account
£14,759.90

(This figure included a receipt from the Foxton Skatepark Fundraising 

Group of £1,500 and a VAT refund of £13,210.50)

10 Day Notice Account
£22,946.92

(this included interest applied 1st May of £20.54)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

NALC (subscription renewal for Local Council Review)
£17.00

Melbourn District Villages Association (contribution to the 

library for 2014/15)
£100.00

CAPALC (Affiliation fee 2014/15)
£433.01

Foxton PCC (FPC contribution to churchyard maintenance)
£700.00

Foxton Village Hall (Hire of Meeting Room 3/3 and 7&2/4 and FPC office)
£147.62

Post Office Ltd for SCDC (emptying dog bins 1/4/14-31/3/15)
£492.88

CGM (Cambridge) Ltd (grass cutting April)
£360.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, April plus plus extra work)
£756.00

Unlimited Logos (2 A1 signs)
£477.60

J E Burns (reimbursement for shelving uprights, brackets and screws)
£36.08

J E Burns (salary May)
£309.04

J E Burns (expenses March/April)
£132.97

Mr Sutton said that payment for renewal of the council’s insurance policy with Aon UK Ltd was due this month in the sum of £2,344.92.  However, Zurich had invited the council to ask for a quotation and he would like to propose that payment of this sum, or one lower, be deferred until it was established whether Zurich could provide a lower quotation.

Dr Oakley seconded both proposals and all were agreed that the rest of the payments, totalling £3,962.20 be made and that payment for insurance cover be made when the most favourable deal was established.

Mr Sutton said that leaving preparation of the balance sheet and the preparation of cheques close to parish council meetings made for problems and proposed that the deadline for payments to be approved at council meetings should be after Friday’s postal delivery prior to the council meeting other than in exceptional circumstances.  Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed.
Planning committee report

Dr Grindley said the committee had met on 14th April when the following planning application had been discussed:

Ford Wells Construction
Application No. S/0684/14/RM

Submission of reserved matters in respect of access for the erection of 13 houses and 1 bungalow following outline consent S/1029/10/F at Fowlmere Road CB22 6RT

The committee had made “no recommendation” in response, due to the lack of information received about the original application.  The committee felt the proposed vision splay was satisfactory (on the condition that the number of dwellings on the site did not exceed 14) but was unable to make any further comment without the details of the site layout, buildings proposed or any of the other reserved matters from the original application that still required more information.

Application considered at the committee meeting held on 31st March 2014:

Mr Graham Ward
Variation of condition 2 of application S/2608/12/FL for amended design at 14 Fowlmere Road

Refused

The committee had recommended refusal of the latter application on the grounds that the original scheme was carefully designed to take account of the neighbouring listed building and the existing cottage design.  It was felt that the proposed amendment would fundamentally change the appearance of the building at both the front and the rear.  Dr Grindley declared an interest in this application.

Mr Sutton had attended the SCDC planning meeting, which considered this application, as the parish council’s response was to refuse the application, whereas the SCDC case officer was in favour of consent.  Mr Sutton was allowed to speak very briefly and focussed his remarks on the adjacent listed buildings.  The architect’s plans had moved the new dwelling further from the adjacent listed building and the new application requested larger windows.

In the event, the SCDC Planning Committee approved the application.  Mr Sutton was of the view, having heard a number of preceding applications that the SCDC committee had a bias towards approving applications and that this might be because it was wished to avoid the expense of successful appeals made by applicants.

Dr Grindley thought there were similarities with the Mortimers Lane housing development, where once planning consent had been obtained, the developers made a series of applications for small amendments.  He pointed out that the same developer would be involved at Moore’s Farm.

district councillor’s report

In Mrs Robert’s absence, there was no report.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported as follows

Recent offences that had occurred were:

Cambridge Road

Burglary still under investigation

Hall Close


Anti-social behaviour still under investigation

Shepreth Road


Vehicle crime

Station Road


Anti-social behaviour

West Hill Road

other theft under investigation

Mr Barnes warned of a new scam.  There had been had a rogue-trading incident when a parishioner received a visit from someone purporting to be a Trading Standards officer wanting to take away paperwork.  Mr Barnes said that genuine Trading Standards officers would never do this – they would make an appointment and carry official identification.  Anyone cold-called by someone purporting to be a Trading Standards officer should call 999.

An e-mail had been received from E-Cops warning of personal alarm equipment being sold at bargain prices and putting people under undue pressure to buy.

recreation ground trust (RGT) report

Mrs McFadzean said that trustees had held a short meeting immediately prior to the present FPC meeting when it had been agreed to allocate £1,644 for a replacement cooker and the supply to it.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received since the last meeting, which is given in full below:

1)
E-mail dated 7th April from SCDC acknowledging FPC’s nomination of the White Horse public house, Foxton, for inclusion on the SCDC list of Assets of Community Value.

2)
Letter dated 15th April from SCDC with Notice of receipt of the Foxton Parish Council’s nomination to include the White Horse public house, Foxton, on SCDC’s list of Assets of Community Value.
3)
Letter dated 30th April from SCDC with Notice of decision to include the White Horse public house, Foxton on SCDC’s list of Assets of Community Value.

4)
Letter dated 1st May from CCC Children, Families and Adults Services re Housing Related Support Tender – Update for Parish Council Members: enclosing the third “Member Briefing about CCC’s Housing Related Support for Older People Project”.

5)
Letter from Foxton Primary School informing that there are a number of raised paving slabs outside the school.

6)
Letters from Fields in Trust as follows:

· Letter dated 30th April re membership of Fields in Trust

· Letter dated 8th May enclosing notice of AGM and related papers plus Trustees’ Report and Accounts for year ending 31st December 2013

· Letter dated 9th May thanking FPC for renewal of membership and enclosing leaflet and Impact Report 2013

7)
Cambridgeshire Community Services “Keeping in Touch” magazine, spring 2014.

8)
“Clerks and Councils Direct” magazine, May 2014.

9)
Various e-mails from CAPALC.

10)
Promotional flyers for the Velo Festival – an online programme of events that celebrate cycling in Cambridgeshire through culture and sport.

11)
Publicity material from Wicksteed Playscapes, Eibe, Online Playgrounds (play equipment).

visitors’ questions

None.

any other business

Mr Elliott asked for confirmation that the Fun Day could be held on the Recreation Ground on 13th July (agreed).  He said it was hoped to include a dog show or horse rides in the day.  There was some consternation about the problems that might arise from horse rides on the Recreation Ground, but Mr Elliott said that, in the event of having horse rides, there would only be two horses, and these would be kept to the perimeter of the ground.  After some discussion, all were agreed, subject to suitable weather conditions on the day, that horse rides could be included.
Mr Bore said there had been complaints about the Dovecote Meadow being cut while it was looking its best and worried that plant species might not have seeded for the next year.  Mrs Macintyre said that there was no need to worry about seeding.  It had been left to Mr Richard Barnes to cut the meadow in mid-May, when conditions allowed.  Mr McCreery said that he would try to make next year’s cut towards the end of May

The clerk apologised for being late in arriving at the meeting.

Mr Barnes said that the footpath adjoining the building site at 59 High Street did not appear to be as wide as it was when work started.  Dr Grindley said the path had been reduced to 10ft many years ago, so that the present width should not be less than that.  The clerk was asked to contact the district council to raise awareness that there might be a problem.

Mr Sutton said that, although he had informed the council’s present insurers (Aon Uk Ltd) about the safety measures taken with regard to the new skatepark, he had not received any response.

Mrs McFadzean said that the youth club had been closed, due to the loss of staff who had previously run the club.  Melbourn Area Youth Development (MAYD) was in discussion with Groundworks Herts with a view to this organisation taking over the running of the club.  MAYD had £4.500 in reserve and expected a further £6,500 from contributions from the villages served (with much the largest contribution coming from Melbourn itself).  Mrs McFadzean suggested that the group go forward with Groundworks and it would hope to obtain grants to make up any shortfall in the funds required.  She asked whether, in principal, the council was in favour of continuing with negotiations (agreed).  Mr Barnes said it was hoped to find a different venue than Melbourn Village College for the club.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that the next meeting would be held on Monday, 2nd June 2014 at 7.45pm in the Meeting Room of the Village Hall.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.20pm.

